STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES

Date: 

October 18, 2018
Time: 

10:30 a.m.
Location: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202

Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair

Joseph Radtka, Board Member
Michael Bowersox, Board Member 

Richard Bowers, Board Member 

Richard J. Small, Board member
Absent: 

Keith Horton, Board Member

Gregory Schott, Board Member

DLLR Officials & Staff Present: 

John Papavasiliou, Deputy Commissioner, DLLR, Division of Occupational and 
     Professional Licensing   

Robin Bailey, Executive Director, DLLR Mechanical Boards    

Kimberly Smith Ward, Deputy Counsel Advice    

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Officer
OTHERS PRESENT:  


Dick Wagner, J. Richard Wagner PE LLC



Diane Kastner, MDPHCC



Justin Wiley, International Code Council               

CALL TO ORDER: 

Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:46 a.m.
LICENSING CONSORTIUM

Mr. Papavasiliou speaks on behalf of Victoria Wilkins, Commissioner, DLLR, Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing regarding the occupational licensing policy learning consortium. The objective of the licensing consortium is to help create jobs and assist individuals in becoming productive members of society. Many individuals living in the proximity of Maryland want to work in this state such as Delaware, District of Columbia, Pennsylvania, and Virginia. Targeted populations include immigrants with work authorizations, criminal records (i.e. minor drug offense), low income, unemployed and dislocated workers, veterans and their spouses.  The licensing consortium is focusing on industries in Barbers, Cosmetology, HVACR Contractors, Plumbers and Real Estate Agents.  Maryland will collaborate with the industry, job seekers and other stakeholders to improve the states licensing framework, while maintaining consumer protection standards. The core team consists of ten (10) individuals representing DLLR, Board members, Governor’s office, Legislature and targeted populations.    The home team meets several times a year and consist of twenty-five (25) individuals representing similar staff as the core team.  Mr. Papavasiliou stated that he is affiliated with the home team. The home team subcommittees consist of business, community relations, data and research, and identifying barriers.  The subcommittees met over the summer. Mr. Papavasiliou stated that his group has met at least five (5) times this year. The group recommendations include but not limited to allowing interpreters, investigate use of practical exam and removal of backflow prevention device testing training.  
Mr. Bowersox stated the Board consideration of these options would include more categories.  Maryland does not have reciprocity with any other states except Delaware due to backflow prevention device testing.  Mr. Small stated that Maryland is one of the few states that require backflow prevention device testing.  The state is a leader not a follower.  Due to the Clean Water Act, the state should do more with backflow testing.  Mr. Small inquired whether licensing standards will be lowered for others vs. citizens in the state or are the standards going to remain the same.  Mr. Papavasiliou stated that the intent of the licensing consortium is to eliminate barriers to licensure. Mr. Bowers had concerns with the language vs. legal documentation.  He believes language should not be a condition of obtaining a license.  Mr. Radtka states that in 1914 backflow has always been a part of protecting the consumer and believes it should not be removed as a requirements of licensure.  Mr. Papavasiliou stated that these are only recommendations and stakeholders are a part of these meetings.  Ms. Bailey stated that the Board does have reciprocity with Delaware and Virginia is open to reciprocating with Maryland once the IPC code is adopted. Mr. Small stated that he is concerned about standards being lowered.  Mr. Papavasiliou reiterated that the licensing consortium is not lowering the standards of public safety.  
Mr. Radtka stated that there are 40 different cases of insecticide due to backflow and Michigan gas closures.  There are reasons why these laws are in place due to protecting the nation.  Ms. Bailey stated that the cost for interpreters of Spanish is $180, translate in Spanish is $110, and develop a series of exams range from $1,000 to $2,000. HVACR Board will revisit this topic at the next month meeting.  These are possible solutions and improvements in each category and suggest the Board to bring back to the next meeting.  Mr. Bowers inquired what percentage of test takers are translated.  Ms. Bailey stated that Cathy Laitinen from PSI Examination Services stated only 1% was translated. Counsel stated that the HVACR Board has statutory provision to credit three (3) years of work experience for an individuals to be eligible to sit master restricted exam and credit an additional three (3) years of work experience.  An individual must have three (3) years as an apprentice and three (3) years as a journey to sit for the master exam.  Plumbing does not have this provision and only credits up to 1,500 hours. The Board does not have the discretion as the HVACR Board.  Mr. Kastner suggested to the Board to make a list of what they approve or disapprove and table until next meeting.  Mr. Radkta requested a copy of presentation.  Ms. Bailey stated that she will email the Board with presentation prior to the next meeting.  Mr. Kastner and the members of the Plumbing Board thanked Mr. Papavasiliou for his presentation. 
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA 

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda with corrections.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on September 20, 2018. Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes with corrections. 
PLUMBING COMPLAINTS

Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee.
Closed Complaints
Investigation 
 


Pre-Charge 

Plum-180026

Plum-180045
Plum-190013

Plum-180043


Plum-180029

Plum-180046
Plum-190017
Plum-180062

Plum-180064
Plum-190018
Plum-190014

Plum-180066
Plum-190021



Plum-190001
Plum-190023



Plum-190005




Plum-190007
Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report. Mr. Kastner stated that an informal conference is scheduled for next Board meeting during the Complaint Committee meeting.  The informal conference will be scheduled to begin at 9:00 a.m., located at 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, MD.   
CONTINUING EDUCATION COMMITTEE REPORT 
Mr. Bowers stated that the Board will contact the recipients as unchanged from last month.  Also, he is waiting for correspondence from DLLR Staff to be sent to the inspectors. Mr. Radtka suggested that Ms. Bailey should contact the inspectors from the local jurisdictions.  Mr. Radkta stated that he will assist Ms. Bailey with the list of inspectors from the MPMIA website. Mr. Kastner requested the letter to be posted on website. Counsel agreed with Mr. Radtka to go through the head of each local jurisdiction to ensure the Board does not miss any inspectors. Ms. Bailey stated that active inspectors are listed in the A/S 400 system and will send out correspondence accordingly.   

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 

PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for September, 2018: 

            Plumber

     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	1
	1
	0
	100%

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	23
	12
	11
	52%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	0
	0
	0
	0%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	12
	3
	9
	25%

	                              TOTAL
	36
	16
	20
	44%


Ms. Bailey reported that 36 candidates were tested in September, 16 passed, 20 failed with a 44% passing rate. Since January 2006, the passing rate is 35%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 36%.  There are currently 13,547 active licensees.
OLD BUSINESS

a. COMAR 09.20.03 General Regulations 
Ms. Bailey reported that the proposed COMAR 09.20.03 [Responsibilities of Licensees] General Regulations have been posted in the Maryland Register, Volume 45, Issue 21, Friday, October 12, 2018.  The purpose of this action is to establish by regulation an applicant’s or licensees obligation to respond in within with 30 days to communicate to the Plumbing Board. Ms. Bailey will be accepting comments through November 13, 2018. Final action by the Board will be considered at the next scheduled meeting held on November 15, 2018, at 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, MD.     
b. Board Members From Different Counties

At the previous meeting, Mr. Bowersox inquired whether a Board member could serve from the same county.  Counsel reiterated a Board member may only serve from one county. Counsel stated that there are regional and geographical requirements and no two (2) members could serve from the same county.  The person can represent the region but cannot be from the same county of residence. Currently, the Board does not have a representative from Mr. Bowers’ county. Counsel reminded the Board of geographic regions as set forth in the law applicable to plumbing members, and that consumer member of the Board cannot reside in the same county as a plumbing member, and that no Board members may reside in and exempted areas of the State Bus. Occ. & Prof., Md. Ann. Code, §§§12-202 (a)(5), respectively.            
NEW BUSINESS
a. Plumbing Inspector CEU’s 
Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence was received by Darrell Smith, Supervisor, Plumbing-Mech Inspections, Howard County requesting approval of 6.0 CEU’s for the International Code Council Skills Training held on September 25, 2018 located in Sykesville, MD for himself, Ed Reger, Robert Reese, Joel Isaacs, Peter Campo, and Andre Nejman.           
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Bowersox’s second, the Board unanimously voted the approval of 6.0 hours of CEU’s for the International Code Council Skills Training held on September 25, 2018 located in Sykesville, MD for himself, Ed Reger, Robert Reese, Joel Isaacs, Peter Campo, and Andre Nejman.           

b. MPMIA Training  
Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence was received by Larry Schuyler, Secretary, MPMIA, dated October 16, 2018, regarding the Maryland Plumbing and Mechanical Inspectors’ skills training held on October 16, 2018, located in Howard County. Mr. Schuyler is requesting approval of 2.0 CEU’s for inspector skills training for inspectors in attendance towards required continuing education.

JR Heldmyer 

Tom Buckley 

Larry Schuyler 
Darrell Smith     
Bruce Henkel 

Larry Willard
Chip Matthews 

David Herwig

Matt Helminiak
Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously voted the approval of 2.0 hours of CEU’s for MPMIA inspector skills training scheduled for October 16, 2018 located in Howard County.     

CORRESPONDENCE

There was no correspondence to offer.  
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel introduced Kimberly Smith Ward, Deputy Counsel Advise for the Department.  She informed the Board that she will be her direct Supervisor.  There was no further Counsel’s Report to offer.                          
CHAIR’S REPORT 
Mr. Kastner wished Mr. Bowersox’s good luck on his campaign in November. There was no further Chair’s Report to offer.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Ms. Bailey stated that she is moving forward with hiring an investigator. She is waiting for the hiring freeze. Adrian Mayo stated that Virginia is interested in reciprocity with Maryland once IPC has been adopted.      
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Bowersox’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously entered into Executive Session, pursuant to § 3-305 (b)(7)(11) of the General Provisions Article, Maryland Annotated Code, at 11:41 a.m., in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, in order to consider advice provided by Counsel regarding the consideration for three (3) exam challenges. 
The members considered three (3) exam challenges. After an extensive review, the Board voted to deny these exam challenges.  All test questions challenged were correct and no further action is required by the Board at this time. Regulations to change the test score have not been promulgated yet. A draft will be sent to the AELR committee. The process usually takes up to 45 days. Exam challenges are based on the current passing score of 75%. Any member of the Board that works with any candidate may recuse himself from being part of the exam challenge process.  Currently, the passing score change form 75% to 70% is in regulation.          

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously carried by the Board to deny the candidate’s responses to all three (3) examination questions challenged. 
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously carried to return to the Business Session of the meeting at 12:01 p.m. Upon completion of the Executive Session, the Board convened to the public meeting at 12:01 p.m. 
APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION
The members reviewed the findings of the Executive Session held on October 18, 2018. Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr. Bowersox’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session.
ADJOURNMENT

Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr. Bowersox’s second, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn meeting at 12:01 p.m.
_________________________
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Chair, Michael Kastner
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